                             CROFT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

HELD AT 7.30 PM ON TUESDAY 20 JUNE 2017
AT THE CROFT VILLAGE MEMORIAL HALL, MUSTARD LANE, CROFT


Present:
  Councillor Bland MBE (Chair) 
Councillors, Allen MBE, Cummerson, Griffiths, Partington, Thewsey.

Part 1 
2018/51
Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest.
There were no declarations.


2018/52
Apologies
None


2018/53
Minutes of the meeting held on 16th May 2017.
Resolved
approved.


2018/54
Matters arising  - 2018/45.
Councillor Partington asked for an update on the Parish Council’s website development.
The Clerk outlined that a meeting had taken place, that some site planning had been undertaken and agreed to bring an update report to the September meeting.

2018/55 
Presentation by Warrington Borough Council re CYAC.
An Officer of Warrington Borough Council (WBC) reported:
WBC had inherited 21 community centres two of which were in a condition that resulted in their demolition.
WBC is undertaking a Fees and Charges review with the intention of standarising arrangements.
Management arrangements at the centres vary. Some centres are wholly managed by WBC and therefore impose WBC’s fees and charges. Others are managed by independent, voluntary committees under full repairs operating leases.
This latter group set their own fees and charges and keep the income generated. They use the long term lease agreement as a means of justifying applications for funding support.
If WBC took over the management of CYAC it would impose the borough-wide, standard fees and charges. It was recognised that this might price the children’s groups out of using CYAC and would likely lead to the demise of the groups.
Any lease agreement would be for 10 – 15 years with a negotiable notice to quit period. There would be lease reviews at discreet intervals. To secure their positions, parties to the deal would need legal representation.

It was restated that the full repairs lease would mean CYAC was financially liable for any repairs work needed during the term of the lease, and that CYAC would keep any income that it generated. WBC would ensure that the property was in good condition at the start of the lease.
It was uncertain if the car park and grassed areas would be included in the lease - WBC to determine this.

It was recognised that CYAC’s current income is significantly below the level to make leasing a viable option. Equally it was recognised that the Parish needs CYAC to sustain activities for children and youths.

WBC advised that it would want CYAC to have a robust business plan and that it would likely be able to support the transition to full independence by having a tapered lease (that is a lease which offered a subsidy in years 1 and 2 and then went to the full, agreed lease price in year 3 and onwards).

There is no specific deadline to conclude this matter but all agreed to move forward as soon as possible. 

Parish Councillors suggested having a meeting with CYAC to look for solutions and WBC offered to attend and support that effort.

The Clerk will contact CYAC to discover dates when they are available to meet and then liaise with Councillors.


2018/56
Hedges on Mustard Lane.
A resident brought to the attention of Councillors the hedges that are overgrowing on Mustard Lane.
It was reported that there is considerable encroachment to the footpath. Some of the growth is bramble.
The height of the hedges is also obscuring, and partially obscuring motorists’ views of safety and other traffic signs that are located near to the hedges.
It was noted that DEFRA, under normal circumstances prohibits the trimming of hedges during birds’ nesting season. It grants exceptions however where the hedge encroaches onto footpaths.
In response to a letter from the Parish Council, Warrington Borough Council has inspected this area and expressed that it has no concerns.
To help address this issue, and as a first step, Councillor Griffiths will send an email to the borough council asking for a review and for remedial action to be taken.
If there is a negative outcome, the Clerk will write to the landowners and request they trim the hedges.

2018/57
Financial Support policy.
Resolved
Accepted.


2108/58
Correspondence
Noted.
The Clerk reported that he has written to Warrington Borough Council asking for information of how the Birchwood road works, both undertaken and under review benefit Croft Parish. The borough council was to be asked for any evidence that it had derived from traffic surveys.

There was then a discussion regarding an article in the Warrington Guardian regarding a petition for traffic measures at the junction of Heath Lane and Lord Street.
The Clerk was asked to contact Councillors Davidson, Grime and Smith to advise that the Parish Council had not been advised nor consulted about this initiative before or since it appeared in the press. Members also wanted to advise the Borough Councillors that the Parish Council is seeking a solution to all its traffic related issues. Such a solution would more likely be revealed by a traffic plan rather than by adopting a piecemeal approach.

2018/59
Internal Audit 2016/17.
Councillors read and agreed the recommendations of the Internal Audit report.
Resolved
that the recommendations be implemented.
2018/60
Annual Accounting Statement 2016/17
Members received the Annual Accounting Statement amended in line with the Internal Auditor’s recommendations. Changes made had been initialled by the Responsible Financial Official. Those changes had been accepted, agreed and initialled by the Chairman.
Resolved 
that the amended Annual Accounting Statement 2016/17 be approved.


2018/61
Tiki Taka – proposed sign at the Playing Field. 
Resolved
approved. The wording on the sign to say Croft Playing Field (not Croft Park) and recognition be given to Croft Parish Council

2018/62
Financial Statements.
Members received the budget monitoring statements, the bank reconciliations, the summary bank statements and the schedule of creditor payments, standing at £4,779.67, for the month of May.
Resolved
that the financial statements and the creditor schedule totalling £4,779.67 be approved.


2018/63
Minutes of the Joint Briefing Meeting held 15 June 2017.
Resolved
Approved.

2018/64
Speeding on Warrington Road.
Following a concern raised by a resident, the Clerk was asked to borrow the speed matrix sign from Culcheth & Glazebury Parish Council. The Police should then be asked to place and monitor the sign at an appropriate location on Warrington Road.

2018/65
Planning Application 2017/30544 – Eaves Brow Barn, Spring Lane, WA3 7AS.
Full planning – proposed new horse exercise arena.
Resolved
No objection.


2018/66
Planning Application 2017/30578 – 12 Eaves Brow Road, WA3 7LF
Lawful development certificate – proposed single storey rear extension.
Resolved
No objection.

2018/67
Town & Country Planning Act 1990 –
Consultation re Application 2017/30630.
Cockshot Farm Riding School, Smithy Brow WA3 7BY.
The Borough Council is inviting comments about the impacts of the proposal on the matters described at the foot of the first page of the covering letter.
Resolved
No comments.

2018/68
Emergency works at the Playing Field.
The Clerk reported that some relatively small areas of the soft pore had been picked away leaving holes in the surface.
To remedy this, the Clerk has ordered work to the estimated value of £750 to be undertaken. This work will be completed before the Croft Carnival.


2018/69
Recess – Smithy Lane / Mill House Lane.
A resident pointed out the dangerous driving conditions, particularly in the area near to Dam Lane where the road has several twists. The problem is exacerbated by speeding vehicles.
Resolved
the Clerk to ask Warrington Borough Council to install further warning signs in the locality.


2018/70
Recess – Spring Lane.
A resident asked that grids on Spring Lane be brought up to the height of the road surface.
Resolved
the Clerk to request action from Warrington Borough Council.


2018/71
Playing Field Toilets. 
Councillor Partington noted that little progress had been made about the toilets in the past eight months.
All lamented the poor state of the facilities.
The Clerk advised that there were a number of issues that need to be considered.
The toilet basins, although unappealing are to a vandal proof standard. Previous surveyors of the toilet have said they would be inclined to not replace them.
If the Parish Council chose to completely refit the block and install less vandal proof facilities it would have an asset which would be more easily damaged (porcelain is not a resilient as the current equipment) and for which there is an ill-defined demand.
The fabric of the building would demand attention at the same time. 

The Borough Council has closed its public conveniences.

Members asked the Clerk to obtain a quote for a stand-alone, self-cleaning, single toilet unit.

Members would consider locking the toilets for a prolonged time span to see what demand there is for the facilities.


2018/72
Cheshire Constabulary.
The Constabulary sent a written report which showed that there had been a theft from a motor vehicle on Wadeson Way. 
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